Bayview Water & Sewer District
P.O. Box 637, Bayview, Idaho 83803
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

January 17, 2017
Call to Order and Roll Call: Chairman Richard Doney opened the meeting at 3:30 pm and a roll call confirmed that Vice-Chairman Sharon Meyer, and directors Marsha Ritzheimer, Don Gardner and Steve May were present. 
Others Present: Operator Neil Peck and Assistant Operator Reid O’Connor.
Guests Present: Members of the public and Practical Accounting Solutions: Jessie Roe, Stephanie Sherman and John Austin.
Consent Agenda and Minutes: Chairman Doney started with the consent agenda and the approval of the November minutes. Ms. Ritzheimer made a motion to approve the agenda and minutes with a second from Mr. Gardner. All were in favor, motion carried.
Reports:

Operator Report: Mr. Peck reported on the end of November as well as the months of December and January. Two septic tanks were pumped at the end of November, one at Chris Hansen’s on Duwamish and another at Carl Castello’s on Corbin. On December 17th they received two emergency calls for frozen pipes, finding that neither problem was at fault of the District, they turned the water off at the properties so repairs could be made by the homeowners. On December 22nd the pressure sensor in pump house seven was malfunctioning so the transducer was replaced and the pumps are working fine now. They also replaced a pump at Hudson Bay Resort. On January 4th they started having problems with the District’s main sewer pumps at the tri-plex station. The number one pump, which was originally thought to have seized, was determined to actually have a bad check valve. This has since been replaced. Pumps two and three were not running on automatic. This caused them to run the pumps on manual until the 5th when Aaron with United Crown was able to come out and assess the problem. Aaron found the voltage controller was not working so it was replaced and the pumps are now back to operating on automatic. In doing all this Mr. Peck and Mr. O’Connor kept checking the voltage and found the voltage was different at times throughout the day. This prompted them to call KEC who explained that in order to keep the cost of power down they are fluctuating the voltage at peak power using times. Lastly, Neil wanted to clarify the reports that had been running in the news recently regarding the District’s request to stop running water in order to keep pipes from freezing. This practice puts an unnecessary burden on the pumps for both the water system as well as the sewer system. As of today the reading on the pumps shows that usage is down and they are thanking their users. Director Mays thanked the operators for being out in the cold to make sure the system is running as it should. This is a big job. 
New Business: 

1. Chairman Doney noted that two new pumps have been purchased for $13,350.00 per pump and they will be for the tri-plex station. Mr. Peck said that the previous pumps at the tri-plex station have been rebuilt a few times and at this point it would be more cost effective to buy new ones. Due to new materials being used in recent years the pumps are expected to last 20-30 years. 
2. Next, Chairman Doney discussed the quotes received from 765Tech, Office Max and Costco to obtain an additional computer as well as an external, off-site backup system. The Board showed their interest to go with 765Tech as they would be the only company to build a computer with Windows 7 as well as mirror the two hard drives to create an office network but the monitor would be purchased from Costco. Ms. Meyer made a motion to accept those bids followed by a second from Ms. Ritzheimer. All were found in favor, motion carried.
3. Mr. May discussed the topic of introducing a ‘vacation rate’ or ‘meter usage credit’ for customers who leave during the winter. Chairman Doney noted he was opposed and said that whether the homeowner is residing at the property or not there will always be a need for all customers to do their part in paying for the entire system’s infrastructure. Ms. Ritzheimer noted that they have created a budget around those expected funds and this would alter those values and could become a negative impact for the District. As for a ‘meter usage credit’ this could cause an administrative nightmare in tracking and they don’t believe it would be worth it. The infrastructure will always be the main concern for all users. Mr. May made a motion to table the discussion until the fall so he could do some research, seconded by a motion from Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried. 
4. Next, Mr. May discussed the DEQ funding for water and sewer infrastructure. He said that in January all water and sewer districts are able to report what their expected needs are for the year and in July DEQ will figure out how they will divvy out their funds. The District has been working with Katy Baker-Casile to receive the most points on their application but they won’t know until July 2018 if they will receive any funding. This is a year later than expected but is still in the works. 
5. Ms. Roe discussed Jeff Frendsdorf’s request to retract late fees assessed on November 4th. He says he is a regular payer and doesn’t believe this late fee was warranted. The Board agreed to remove the $5.47 late fee after a motion from Ms. Ritzheimer and seconded by Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried.

Old Business:
1. Alternate access to District office: Chairman Doney talked with Chief Steele at the Timberlake First District and he has mentioned they do not have money in their budget to widen the road but they do have money to help maintain it. Susan Weeks agreed to charge the District for thirty minutes of work and she will work with Timberlake’s attorney to write up the agreement. Mr. Gardner made a motion to proceed with the project seconded by Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried. 
2. Shut off for delinquent accounts: Chairman Doney noted that he has been working with Ms. Roe to start the notification process in February as per the District’s new policy instituted in November. The District will maintain empathy for those with special circumstance on a case to case basis.
3. Electronic billing: Next, Chairman Doney mentioned the District would be instituting their first electronic billing for the February billing. Those who are interested in having their bills emailed to them can call the office and get their email address on file.

Treasurer’s Report: Ms. Roe presented the financial report for the month of December. She noted she was able to get the District caught up on bank reconciliations, paying vendor bills, performing payroll and preparing for FY15-16 audit. Normal operations for the month with approximately $25,000 received in user fees and approximately $22,000 being spent on repairs and vendor bills. This leaves the District with around a $3,000 net profit for December. The water savings account is sitting at $44,108.62 while the sewer savings account sits at $47,938.80. Next month the District will be spending a little more than normal with the necessary purchase of two new pumps as well as the backup computer system for the office. 

Public Comment: Next, Chairman Doney opened the meeting up to public comments.
Powell Shoemaker, President of the Floating Homes Association, wanted to review the dates for delinquent notifications and shut offs because he was worried about the 98 float homes that could be affected. Chairman Doney reviewed the policy and procedures posted to the District’s website for delinquent notification. There would be a first warning at 60 days followed up with a second warning at 30 days. If no response is received then a notice will be posted at the property with a 24 hour warning for shut off. Chairman Doney inquired what the procedures are for the Float Home Association on delinquent accounts. Mr. Shoemaker informed everyone that the water and sewer fees are tied in with the moorage and if you don’t pay your moorage then you could be up for eviction. Mr. May reassured Mr. Shoemaker that the District would treat their accounts as a special circumstance and if the need to shut off ever arose the District would contact the individual homes involved with notification. As of today, the Float Home Association is current on fees. Another customer remarked that it is illegal to turn off utilities to people. Mr. Doney responded with saying that the District has contacted their attorney and they have be assured that they are within legal standing to shut off for delinquent accounts and there are numerous water district who perform shut offs. Next, a customer asked for clarification from the Board on recent news reports regarding tipping float homes being the reason for overworked pumps. Chairman Doney remarked that if you don’t read it on the website, hear it from our operators or a member of the Board, it’s hearsay and not verified by the District. Public comment was then closed.
At 4:15 pm Chairman Doney made a motion to move into executive session 
74-206(1)(a) and (b) to discuss personnel matters seconded by Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried.
The Board exited executive meeting at 6:05 pm. With no further business to discuss the regular meeting was adjourned at 6:06 pm.

Respectfully Submitted and Approved:
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